
MINUTES OF BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS
MILLARD COUNTY THE 27th  DAY OF FEBRUARY 2006

AT THE COURTHOUSE, FILLMORE, UTAH

PRESENT: Kathy Y. Walker . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . Chairman
Daron P. Smith.. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  Commissioner
John C. Cooper. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . Commissioner

LeRay Jackson . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . County Attorney
Norma Brunson . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . County Clerk
Janice Robins. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  Deputy County Clerk

ALSO PRESENT:   Brent Berkley, Jerry Shurtz, Keith Shurtz, Dan Bringard, Keith Burris,
Robert Dekker, Roger J. Young, and  David Christensen

PURSUANT TO AN AGENDA WHICH HERETOFORE HAD BEEN PROVIDED TO 
each member of the governing body, the local news and located on the front and back doors of the
County Courthouse as required by law the following proceedings were had.

COORDINATION SESSION

The Commissioners scheduled events for the months of  March and April  2006.

PUBLIC WAS WELCOMED

The meeting began at 10:00 a.m. after a brief welcome by Commissioner Walker to the
public and Commission members.

OPENING STATEMENTS

Commissioner Walker  asked if anyone had an opening statement to give?   Commissioner
Smith said the invocation.  Everyone stood and said the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.

FOLLOW UP ACTION ITEMS FROM MINUTES OF FEBRUARY 2006 

There were none.

APPROVAL OF THE AMENDED MINUTES OF FEBRUARY 2006

Commissioner Smith  made a motion to approve the amended minutes of February 13, 2006
and   Commissioner Cooper SECONDED.   The voting was unanimous.  The motion carried.

AUDITORS REPORT
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Auditor Brandy Grace gave the Commissioners various invoices to review and approve for
payment through the Auditor’s Office.

Auditor Grace gave the Commissioners the Check Edit Report of February 24, 2006 to
review and sign.  The payroll report of February 17, 2006 was given to the Commissioners for
reveiw.  

Auditor Grace said the IHC  January  billing was received  for the care center for 
$171,213.11 and for the Fillmore Hospital,  $23,950.00.  The  December billing has not been paid
because negotiations are still going on between IHC and Millard County on the ground lease.    The
Commissioners decided to not pay the January bill until after the meeting with IHC on March  28,
2006.    

Auditor Grace said the Sheriff Office had budgeted $150,000.00 in capital funds for the in-
car videos.   An invoice from Motorola for $107,795.00 had come in and when it is combined with
a paid  invoice of $46,500.00,  it becomes  over budget.   The Commissioners will talk to the Sheriff
and see which account  the balance of the money should be taken from.

A billing from Servo for $2,491.34 for the boiler repair has come in and another one for
approximately $50,000 will be coming in.   Auditor Grace suggested that the money be taken out of
West Millard Recreation repair budget as no money had been budgeted for that line item.  Later  the
budget will need to be opened up  and increase funds for Fund 46.

Cellular One sent the county notice that some cell phone lines are  no longer under contract
and need to be renewed.    Cellular One is merging with Alltel and  suggested the contract be
renewed prior to March 6.   Any cell line ready for renewal could receive a new phone at the cost of 
$9.95 each.  The Commissioners agreed to continue cell phone service with Cellular One.  Auditor
Grace will  send out a memo to each  elected official/ department head  letting them know of the 
Commissioners’ decision to go with Cellular One if they choose to participate.

The minutes of October 24, 2005 shows that a motion was made to pay $15,000 less $500.00
to Robert K. Weidner who serves as Millard County’s Washington lobbyist.  There was no mention
of a letter being sent.  Mr. Weidner did not received his check.   Another check will be issued and
the Commissioners will  explain the circumstances to Mr. Weidner during their Washington visit
during the first part of March.

Delta City Mayor Bunker said he was sending the law enforcement contract payment  that 
had been   calculated by using the amount  paid last year and adding the 3% COLA.  This would be
all they would pay until Delta City  and the Commissioners came to an agreement about the office
space.   Auditor Grace said that this is not the contract amount sent to them.  Commissioner Walker
will schedule a meeting after March 10, 2006 with Delta City for the Commissioners and Attorney
Jackson to discuss any concerns.
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Auditor Grace said that the changes  in regards to  pay with special circumstances should be
addressed in the Millard County Policies and Procedures Manual.   The Commissioners and the
Auditor will review current policy and make any clarifications necessary.

Auditor Grace said people are already asking for some consideration in regards to their  taxes 
on properties that will be included on the upcoming  tax sale.   The Auditor and Treasurer would like
to meet with the Commissioners to discuss what plans they have in regards to what consideration
may be given to tax payers.   Auditor Grace and Treasurer Hansen will meet together after the
meeting today.

Commissioner Smith gave the Auditor the Central Utah Mental Health Authority Board 
audit.   

REVIEW AND POSSIBLE ADOPTION TO AMEND SECTION XV OF THE MILLARD
COUNTY POLICIES AND PROCEDURES MANUAL - MOTORIZED EQUIPMENT AND
VEHICLE POLICY

Attorney LeRay Jackson said that changes have been recommended to bring the current
motorized equipment and vehicle policy up to date.

Commissioner Cooper made a motion to adopt the amendment to Section XV of the Millard 
County Policies and Procedures Manual - Motorized Equipment and Vehicle Policy.

Commissioner Smith SECONDED the motion.  The voting was unanimous.  The motion
carried.

REVIEW AND POSSIBLE ADOPTION TO AMEND THE MILLARD COUNTY FACILITIES
USE AND RENTAL POLICY

Attorney Jackson said one change has been made on page 4.  A copy will be e-mailed to the
Auditor and she will circulate them to the various department heads and elected officials. 

Commissioner Smith   made a motion to adopt the amendment to the Millard County
Facilities Use and Rental Policy.

Commissioner   Cooper  SECONDED the motion.   The voting was unanimous.  The motion
carried.      

REVIEW AND POSSIBLE ADOPTION TO AMEND SECTION X D. OF THE MILLARD
COUNTY POLICIES AND PROCEDURES MANUAL - DEFINITION OF AN IMMEDIATE
FAMILY MEMBER UNDER SICK LEAVE

Commissioner Cooper  made a motion to accept the definition of an immediate family
member under sick leave.

Commissioner Smith SECONDED the motion with discussion.  The voting was unanimous. 
The motion carried.       
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POSSIBLE APPROVAL OF A BUSINESS LICENSE FOR NATURE’S HARVEST-NOLA
CHARLESWORTH

Commissioner Smith made a motion to approve the business license for Nature’s Harvest -
Owner Nola Charlesworth. 

Commissioner Cooper SECONDED the motion.  The voting was unanimous.  The motion
carried. 

APPOINTMENT OF AN INTERIM MILLARD COUNTY SHERIFF

Commissioner Walker said that public comment would be taken in regards to the upcoming
appointment for an interim Millard County Sheriff and she invited people who wanted to make
comments to come to the microphone and state their name for the record. 

Keith Burris said that he is concerned that any candidate appointed to the interim sheriff
position would appear to have the endorsement of the county commissioners in the up coming
election. 

Commissioner Walker said that the law will be followed in making the appointment of the
interim sheriff.  

Pursuant to Utah Code Annotated, Section 20A-1-508(6)(a) and (b) since said office has an
unexpired term of less than two (2) years and Sheriff Phillips was elected as a Democrat, the central
committee of the Democrat Party was  invited to submit the names of three (3) nominees to fill the
vacancy.  The nominees shall each meet the requirements as outlined in Utah Code Annotated 17-22-
1.5. This shall be done within thirty (30) days of the date of February 28, 2006.  The central
committee was asked to submit the names to the Millard County Commission by twelve o’clock
noon on Friday, February 24, 2006, in order that an appointment to fill the vacancy can be made at
the regularly scheduled commission meeting to be held on Monday, February 27, 2006 and that
appointed person could be sworn to fill such vacancy on February 28, 2006.

If the committee cannot meet the February 24, 2006-deadline, thereafter, and within forty-five
days after the vacancy occurs the county legislative body (Millard County Commission) shall appoint
one of those nominees to serve out the unexpired term. 

Keith Burris said that there were others beside himself out there that may view this as an
endorsement for Sheriff.

Dan Bringard said that an article could be put in the newspaper to let the public know that the
Commissioners do not view this appointment as an endorsement for the position of Millard County
Sheriff in the upcoming election. 

Commissioner Walker read letters from Roger Killpack and Democratic Chairman Jim
Dewyze.  (See Exhibits A & B).

Robert Dekker turned in a copy of his resume and a letter to the Commissioners that stated
he still intends to run for the Office of Sheriff in the upcoming election.  He believes that he is well
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qualified for the position and he will fulfil the duties of the office to the best of his abilities.  He
thanked the Commissioners for their kind consideration.  (See Exhibit C).

Commissioner Cooper  made a motion to appoint Robert Dekker  to serve as the interim
Millard County Sheriff for the remainder of the year 2006.  He is the only candidate for this interim 
position  nominated by the Democratic party.  This not an endorsement of the Millard County
Commissioners in anyway for the position of sheriff in the   upcoming election.

Commissioner Smith SECONDED the motion and stated  that the Democratic Party could
have submitted three names of qualified applicants.  One name was submitted and the
Commissioners appreciate that.  Due to the circumstance that Sheriff Phillips has resigned this will
be  a  transitional period  and the work will continue on.  This is the same process that has been used
in the past in other county offices when a position has been vacated.  The process works very well. 
 The voting was unanimous.  The motion carried.

Commissioner Walker congratulated Robert Dekker on his appointment to this  position. 
The swearing in ceremony will take place on February 28, 2006 at Sheriff Phillips retirement party 
at  approximately 6:30 p.m..  The appointment  will be effective at 12:01 a.m. March 1, 2006.

DISCUSSIONS FROM EACH COMMISSIONER, COUNTY ATTORNEY, AND ELECTED
OFFICIALS, AND SECRETARY

Commissioner Cooper, Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Walker and Sheryl Dekker 
attended the Council of Governments meeting on March 15, 2006.

Commissioner Cooper visited with Udell Sorensen about the poor TV reception in Scipio. 
Dee Hollingshead was contacted and will check out the reception problems.

Commissioner Cooper talked to Julie Robison about a mile stretch of road where the Flowell
Highway connects with the Clear Lake Road.  There are houses along this road as well as a lot of
truck traffic.  The road  has been sprayed with Mag Chloride and the homeowners would like to see
it  chipped sealed.  The Commissioners will take a tour of the road and will  consider putting money
in next year’s budget for the road improvements if warranted.  

Commissioner Cooper talked to Brad Shafer from UAC who had talked to Mike Styler who
said the state will give Millard County technical support but not legal support in the Southern
Nevada Water Hearings.  Millard County will need to file for some help with the Constitutional
Defense Council.

On Thursday, February 16, Commissioner Smith and Commissioner Cooper  attended the
Legislature Committee meeting to oppose Senate Bill 054.  The State of Utah is  trying to take more
of the revenue collected from speeding tickets throughout the state.   Currently the state takes 22
percent of the revenues and the bill would allow the state to collect 50 percent.  The bill  made it 
thru the House and Senate and was up for voting on the floor.
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Commissioner Smith, Recorder Connie Hansen and GIS Tech Adam Britt attended a meeting
with Jim Edwards, Edwards Surveying to discuss the progress  on the contracted  project of finishing
the  corner sections for  the rest of the county.  

On February 22, Juab Commissioners, Millard County Commissioners, State Department of
Water Resources  Mike Styler, Larry Anderson,  Jerry Olds and  Robin Pearson met together.   The 
state’s position on water issues were explained, mainly the Colorado River water compact and its
relationship to the Nevada pipeline.   Commissioner Smith expressed Millard County’s appreciation
for the state’s help.  They gave assurance that they are supporting the Governor’s commitment to
continue to protect the life style and resources of Utahns in the affected area.  The state has drafted
two letters to be sent to the State of Nevada and Millard County was asked if they had any more
input.

Commissioner Smith and Attorney Brent Berkley attended the Central Utah Mental Health
Authority Board meeting on February 22, 2006.   Minutes of the meeting are available for interested
parties. 

On February 23, 2006, Commissioner Smith attended the Western Counties Alliance Board 
meeting in Salt Lake City, Utah.    Uintah County Commissioner  Mike McKee was elected to serve
as the  president with Mike Havershaw as the  Vice President for a one year term.    There were
thirteen  of the forty-four counties throughout the western states represented at the meeting. Fifteen
counties had official letters to join the group until a letter from WIR requesting that they not join. 
This issue will be addressed at the NACO Conference in Washington D.C. in March.

President Bush has requested a decrease in the budget for 2007 which will decrease the PILT
payment.   The 2006 PILT payments will be adjusted with a 1 percent reduction giving Millard
County $769,319.00.   

The Western Counties Alliance Board is still in the developmental stages and most of the
future meetings will be conference calls.

Commissioner Smith reported that the road department is installing a cattle guard near the 
Indian Reservation that was requested by Meadow Town.

The road department has been hauling lime chips on the road  to help build up the road base
where the two highways meet.   They are moving the crusher out on the west desert.  

Commissioner Smith reported that he and Thayne Henrie had gone over the chemical bids 
and the tire bids and determined which was  the best value for the county.   Steve Regan was
awarded the chemical bid and Steve’s Tire was awarded the tire bid.   

All the Commissioners will be attending the NACO Conference in Washington D.C.  on
March 3, to March 8, 2006.   Commissioner Cooper serves on the Public Lands Committee and
Commissioner Smith serves on the Agricultural and Rural Affairs Committee.   Commissioner
Walker will work on getting appointed to the Economic Development Committee.  They will be
listening to information on other issues affecting the county.  The Commissioners have set up dates
to talk to the Congressional Delegations and other federal offices to talk about the comprehensive
land use plan and water issues.
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Commissioner Smith said he will be traveling with his son Spencer whose trip is being   paid
for by Commissioner Smith.  Spencer will be staying with his grandmother who lives near
Washington D.C.. 

Commissioner Walker met with Captain Robert Dekker to discuss plans for Sheriff Ed
Phillips retirement party, which will be held Tuesday, February 28, 2006 from 4-7 p.m..

Commissioner Walker met with Peggy Harrison of Congressman Cannon’s staff and
Maureen Casper of Senator Hatch’s staff on February 15, 2006 to visit Delta area business
owners/managers.  That evening Commissioner Walker conducted the Council of Governments
meeting in Delta with approximately 20 in attendance, including new mayors from   Oak City Town, 
Mayor Mike Staheli and Fillmore City, Mayor David Christensen.

Commissioner Walker, Commissioner Cooper and Economic Development Director Gary
Church attended the Six-County Business Recognition Banquet in Richfield on February 16, 2006. 
Alan and Lori Roper of Fillmore were honored as Millard County’s  Business of the Year recipients. 
They have been in business for twenty-nine years.  Their businesses include the  lumber business,
leasing, motel and  agricultural business including  an apple orchard.

Dale Roper of Delta was also honored for his years of service on the  Six-County Economic 
Development Board.   

All three Commissioners, Auditor Brandy Grace, County Attorney Jackson and Sheryl
Dekker met at the Millard County Care Center on February 17.  Also, in attendance were Millard
County Care Administrator Nancy Schmid, IHC Accountant Chris Thompson, and Hospital
Administrator Jim Beckstrand.  Options to reduce current operating costs to the county at the Millard
County Care Center were discussed.  Another meeting will  be held March 28, 2006. 

Commissioner Walker and Commissioner Smith met with Cosmic Ray representatives Kai
Martens and Pat Shea on February 20, 2006 to discuss the placement of detectors on private land for
the Telescope Array project west of Hinckley.  An open house will be held Monday, March 20, at
the Cosmic Ray Observatory building in Delta.

Randy Johnson met with all three county commissioners on February 21, 2006 to brief them
on Washington County’s land use bill, which will be introduced into Congress by Senator Bennett. 
Discussion also took place on writing legislation for Millard County’s land use bill and appointments
were made to meet with key officials in Washington D.C. during the NACO convention March 3-8,
2006.

Commissioner Walker met with Fillmore Area Chamber of Commerce officers to clarify the
procedure of accounting for funds received from Millard County Tourism.  She also met with
Tourism board member Gayle Cluff to address concerns and answer questions of how tourism funds
are to be appropriated according to state law.

Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Walker, Commissioner Cooper and Juab County
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Commissioners Bob Steele and Neil Cook met in Nephi on February 22 with Mike Styler, Deputy
Director Robin Pearson, State Engineer Jerry Olds and Water Resource Director Larry Anderson.
A history of the Southern Nevada Water Authority’s need for water was given, including their desire
to open the Colorado River compact and their need to develop in-state water resources.

Governor Huntsman asked Director Styler to write a letter to the Nevada State Water
Engineer requesting the protest period be reopened on applications filed by SNWA more than 15
years ago.  The Governor agreed with Millard County Commission that reopening the protest period
would allow the State of Utah to file as a protestant. 

Mike Styler said he was willing to write the letter, if the commissioners still wanted it
written.  However, it was Jerry Olds recommendation that the letter not be written because he didn’t
think Utah should interfere with Nevada State’s administrative duties. Millard County and Juab
County Commissioners agreed that the letter should be written and sent as was previously  agreed
upon with the Governor.

 
Commissioner Walker and Commissioner Cooper made a trip to West Desert High School

on February 22, 2006 for a meeting.  However, due to some misunderstandings they missed the
meeting, which was being held at the Callao School instead.

Commissioner Walker attended the Sunset View Golf Committee meeting on February 23,
2006. Afterward, she met with Miss Millard Scholarship Pageant Director Lynnette Madsen to get
an update for the August 5, 2006 Miss Millard Pageant.

Miss Millard Christie Peterson will represent Millard County at the Miss Utah Pageant on
July 8, 2006.  She needs opportunities to participate as a speaker or perform in as many events or
activities as possible before the state pageant.  County residents are asked to call Director Lynette
Madsen for additional information.

OTHER BUSINESS

Dan Bringard a business owner in Delta and representing the Desert Dog Jeep Club brought
to the Commissioners a proposal of building an obstacle course at the Millard  County Fairgrounds
for jeep rodeos. They feel it could  bring  more business into Millard County and provide some fun
recreation to locals and others.   The course could be used by any group wishing to use it for fun,
fund raisers or for training purposes.   He provided sketches of different course ideas that could be
built.  He said people are willing to donate labor to build the jeep rodeo course,  telephone poles, old
tires and other materials would be used.   Cement companies will be invited  to dump extra cement 
in designated areas.  Materials for the teeter-toter, the balance beam would need to be built of
purchased.   They could set up a course for use in about 2-3 acres.  Estimated costs are about $30,000
range. in certain areas.    At the 2005 Millard County Fair they had set up a rock pile and held a small
jeep rodeo.  They have talked with Kevin Morris, West Millard Maintenance and he is willing to
help.  They would like to get started right away with the Commissioners’ approval.

Keith and Jerry Shurtz handed out some information to the Commissioners  about the Moab
Jeep Safari.  Mr. Shurtz said that Millard County has some very good natural areas that could be used
in addition to the permanent course at the fairgrounds.  A jeep rodeo could bring in people to stay
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in the motels,  eat at the restaurants and purchase part for repairs.  It could grow into some very good
for the Millard County.    

Commissioner Smith made a motion to approve the Notch Peak Desert Dogs Jeep Club to
go ahead and expand the rock course at the fairgrounds under the direction of maintenance
supervisor Kevin Morris.  They will be bringing in donated materials to help build the course. 
Hopefully this course will help promote tourism in Millard County. 

Commissioner Cooper SECONDED the motion.  The voting was unanimous.  The motion
carried.   

The Commissioners invited  Mr. Bringard and Mr. & Mrs. Shurtz to contact Roger Killpack
to get on the Millard County Tourism agenda.

Commissioner Walker reported an invoice for $948.00 from the Nevada State Natural
Resources to defray the cost of the transcript fees had come in.  Millard County’s portion of the bill
is $35.00.

Commissioner Cooper made a motion to pay Nevada  $35.00 which is Millard County’s
share the court transcript costs.

Commissioner Smith SECONDED the motion.  The voting was unanimous.  The motion
carried. 

Commissioner Walker read a letter from the Governor’s Office of Economic Development 
stating that the Delta Enterprise Zone expansion has been approved.     All eligible  businesses within
the enterprise zone are eligible for tax credits under the program.

Commissioner Walker received an  e-mail from Peggy Harrison from Congressman Chris
Cannon’s Office about opposition to wild and  scenic river designation.   Congressman Cannon has
sent out a letter expressing opposition for Emery County.    Commissioner Walker will  contact
Congressman Cannon’s Office and request that he send a letter of opposition for Millard County in
regards to  Corn Creek in Millard County being designated as a wild and scenic river. 

Commissioner Smith talked with Zach at the AGRC about the one foot natural color imagery 
that the state could proved for the county.  The cost is $150.00 a square  mile and there is a 20 square
mile minimum.  Commissioner Smith told the State that Millard County is interested in working up
an agreement with them.  The money will be taken out of public lands and then the cost shared  with 
the cities and towns.

Commissioner Smith made a motion for the county to renew their membership with Western
Counties Alliance for $7,500.00.

Commissioner Cooper SECONDED the motion.  The voting was unanimous.  The motion
carried.  

Attorney LeRay Jackson said that apparently the March 20, 2006 Commission meeting will
need to be cancelled because of the Cosmic Ray open house that same date.    The hearing on the
Conditional Use Permit Appeal date will need to be changed from March 20, 11:00 a.m. to March
27, 11:00 a.m..   Janice Robins, Commission Secretary  was asked to write letters to the interested
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parties and put a notice in the newspaper. 

Commissioner Cooper said the Commissioners are invited to  a conference on immigration
reform held during the NACO Conference on March 6 10:30-12:30 p.m..    A conference call  on will
take place on March 2, 2006. 

On March 16-17 a Utah Waste Water Association Conference will be held.   Gary Church
and Wade Tolbert will be invited to attend.  

PUBLIC INPUT

Fillmore City Mayor David Christensen asked if the county still rented out their large tent 
for community events?   The Commissioners explained that the large tent had been sold to Delta City
because of its costly repairs each year.   Millard County has two smaller tents that can be rented out
for $25.00 each.  Arrangements can be made with Max Wood at the recreation department.

POSSIBLE CLOSED MEETING PURSUANT TO UTAH CODE ANNOTATED SECTION 52-4-
4&5

There were none. 

WHERE UPON THE MEETING ADJOURNED

Commissioner Cooper made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  
Commissioner Smith SECONDED the motion.  The voting was unanimous.  The motion

carried.   The meeting adjourned at 12:10 p.m..

Attest:_______________________________        Approved:_____________________________
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